
 

West Orange Public Schools 
179 Eagle Rock Avenue 

West Orange, New Jersey 07052 
(973) 669-5400 ext. 20512  Fax (973) 669-1432 

              
Superintendent of Schools J. Scott Cascone, Ed.D. 

 
 

April 7, 2020 

 

 

Dear Parents/Guardians: 

  

As you are aware, on March 16, 2020, Governor Philip D. Murphy issued Executive Order 104, 

which required schools in the State of New Jersey to close its buildings to students and offer 

distance learning.  On or about March 26, 2020, Governor Murphy declared that schools will 

continue to be closed through, at least, April 17, 2020.  It is unknown whether the period of 

closure will be further extended.  

  

It seems that, due to the extended closure, the Department of Education is directing school 

districts to continue HIB investigations and appeals.  The investigations will be conducted 

remotely.  To the greatest extent possible, the HIB investigation procedures set forth in Board 

Policy 5512, a link to which is being provided here, will continue to apply with the following 

modifications: 

  

1. As the District Anti-Bullying Coordinator (“ABC”), parents/guardians are to 

contact my office by telephone at 973-669-5400 ext. 31611 between the hours of 

7:30 A.M. - 4 P.M.  Monday through Friday, and/or by email at                                  

cbutler@westorangeschools.org.  When contacting my office, it is important that 

you provide updated contact information (address, telephone number and email 

address, as applicable) where you can be reached by the district. 

 

2. Consistent with the Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act and the Board Policy, within 

two (2) school days, the respective school principal shall be notified in writing 

(which includes email) by the ABC of the HIB report.  

 

3. Within one (1) school day, the school principal shall assign the matter to an Anti-

Bullying Specialist (“ABS”) who will initiate an investigation.  The school 

principal may assign additional personnel who are not Anti-Bullying Specialists, 

to assist with the investigation, as needed. 

 

4. The ABS shall complete the investigation as soon as possible, but not more than 

ten (10) school days from the date s/he received the written report by the school 

principal.  If additional, relevant information is provided to the ABS that is 

received by the end of the 10-day investigation period, the ABS may amend the 

investigation report to include the new information and reassess the findings. 

https://www.woboe.org/cms/lib/NJ01912995/Centricity/Domain/220/5512%20Harassment%20Intimidation%20and%20Bullying%20M.pdf
https://www.woboe.org/cms/lib/NJ01912995/Centricity/Domain/220/5512%20Harassment%20Intimidation%20and%20Bullying%20M.pdf


5. Parents/guardians will be contacted by the ABS during the 10-day period to 

schedule a day and time for the ABS to speak with the student, and parent, as 

needed. 

 

6. Within two (2) school days of completing the investigation, the ABS shall 

forward the results to the ABC who will prepare a report to be submitted to the 

Superintendent. 

 

7. The results of the investigation shall be reported to the Board of Education at its 

next meeting following the completion of the HIB investigation, along with 

information as to any interventions provided; training established; discipline 

imposed; or other action deemed appropriate by the Superintendent.  

 

8. Within five (5) school days following the report to the Board, the 

parents/guardians shall receive “information” as to the nature of the investigation, 

whether evidence of HIB was found, whether discipline was imposed and/or 

services provided to address the incident. 

 

9. Within sixty (60) calendar days of receiving the information, parents/guardians 

may request a hearing before the Board of Education to oppose or support the 

determination.  Unless extended upon consent by the parents, or unless a quorum 

cannot be established, the HIB hearing will be scheduled within ten (10) business 

days of the request for an HIB hearing. 

 

a. Due to school closures and COVID-19 mitigation that prohibits gatherings, 

any HIB hearing before the Board of Education shall be virtual.  Parents can 

instead, or in addition to, submit information to the Board of Education for 

review, prior to the scheduled HIB hearing.  Any information for the Board’s 

consideration must be submitted to the Board Secretary, by email to 

jcalavano@westorangeschools.org or by mail to the Board of Education 

office located at: 179 Eagle Rock Avenue, West Orange, New Jersey 

07052, prior to the scheduled HIB hearing. 

 

10. Within five (5) school days following the HIB hearing, parents/guardians shall 

be notified, in writing (which may include email) of the Board of Education’s 

determination.  Parents/guardians will have 90 days to appeal the decision to the 

Commissioner of Education or 180 days from the date of the occurrence of the 

incident, to file a complaint with the Division on Civil Rights.  

  

An ABS’s conversation with a student, as part of an HIB investigation, usually occurs in 

person with the ABS being able to speak privately with a student.  This provides the 

student with a “safe space” and an opportunity to openly share information with the ABS 

without pressure or fear of another person listening.  ABS’s are certified social workers, 

school counselors, student assistance counselors or similarly trained and certified 

individuals who are qualified to assess student’s needs, offer support and evaluate student 

behavior and conduct in an educational setting.  

  



Due to distance learning, in-person meetings with students are unfortunately not possible.  

It is therefore requested that parents assist ABS’s and cooperate with the investigation 

process, to the greatest extent possible.  Some ways that parents/guardians can help the 

ABS conduct a thorough and comprehensive investigation with minimal interference 

from outside parties is to: 

  

● provide a quiet and private location, as available, for the student and ABS to 

virtually communicate;  

● for instance, a location where siblings or extended family members are not 

present.  

● promptly comply with the ABS’s requests for information;  

● resist and deter from contacting other-involved students or parents of those 

students for information about the reported incident; this can taint information 

that is provided to the ABS, and can have the effect of influencing how another 

person participates in the investigation. 

 

Interference by a parent/guardian or another third party in the ABS’s investigation could 

diminish the evidence that is received, for example, by making it unreliable or not credible.  To 

the extent able, ABS will assess whether there has been interference in the investigation, and will 

note an individual’s refusal to fully participate in the process. 

● Not record or otherwise capture the interviews between the ABS and your child;   

HIB investigations are deemed confidential to, among other things, preserve the 

privacy rights and expectations of all students.  When speaking with an ABS, 

students may refer to each other by name or description.  Just how you would not 

want your student’s name being referenced in a recording of another student’s 

statement, we ask that you do not record any communication between the ABS 

and your child.  Any records created by the ABS are kept confidential and are 

protected against unauthorized disclosure to third parties.  If there are recordings 

made by parents or other third parties, for instance, the school district cannot 

protect that information.  You are urged to please consider the privacy interests of 

everyone involved and refrain from recording student sessions with the Anti-

Bullying Specialist.  

It is also important to notify you that, if you believe your child’s life or physical safety is 

in danger, please immediately contact local law enforcement.  It is also asked that, if you 

have academic or non-academic concerns regarding your child, which may not be HIB-

related, please communicate them to your child’s School Counselor.  The school 

counselor will then communicate with you and your child to assess the concern and what 

services, as applicable, are available.  

  

If you have any questions, do not hesitate to contact me. 

  

Sincerely,  

Cheryl Butler  
Cheryl Butler 

District Anti-Bullying Coordinator 

 


